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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  21st November 2002 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs. O Smith (Vice-Chairman), K Groom,  K Mison, D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington.  One parishioner. 

1. Apologies: Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman), P Daniels, L Stevens.    
2. Register of members interests:  Cllr. J Smith declared an interest in item 9 ( c) and (d) as opposite her home.
3. Minutes of  previous meetings 17th October 2002  & 6th November 2002:  Page 4, Item 21 – should read “Sustainable Suffolk Scrutiny Committee”, page 6, 9(b) – should read “original invoice”, page 9, item 13 after “this had been rumoured” add “It was refuted”.  With these amendments acceptance of these minutes  was proposed by Cllr. R. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  Chairman signed them as a true record.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  Mr Dadd referred to this issues raised last month about parking in the High Street and said he felt the representations were disingenuous.  He hoped that the council does not make any move for residential or long term parking as may make it difficult for shoppers needing to park.  He also reported that a sign in Hertford Road where the road itself divides is in need of repair.  This will be reported to Highways.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Cllr. Groom asked why there has been no Police presence at recent meetings and clerk explained she has recently spoken to P.C. Parsonson and currently the meetings have not fitted in with his shift patterns which he apologised for but said he would attend when possible. 
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 4 – St Eds. B.C. – Old Bank House – Cllr O. Smith asked whether there had been any further information about this.  As nothing at present clerk will follow this up.  ACTION:  CLERK

Page 5 – Trustees of Ancient House Museum – Cllr. Groom asked whether the Chairman has decided which other Councillors will attend Ancient House committee meetings when necessary.  This will be put as an agenda item next month to make a decision.  ACTION:  CLERK
Page 6 – Market Committee – Cllr. Groom asked whether more cones have been purchased and clerk explained this was in the process of being amalgamated with another order for jackets for street cleaners from the same company.

Page 6 – Cemetery committee – Cllr. O Smith asked whether a letter had been sent to Mr Palmer now that the weed control work has been done.  Clerk to do this.  ACTION:  CLERK

6. Correspondence:

Suffolk County Council – Local Councillor L. Warmington’s report – circulated to the meeting.

Suffolk Acre – Questionnaire regarding parish plans.  Some discussion followed as to whether it may be better to consider a parish plan once plans for the playing field move further on.  It was felt it is not the right time to do a full survey of the parish having recently asked for people’s views on the playing field project and also as a new Parish Council is due to be elected next year.  Clerk to check if any reply is needed to this letter and action as necessary.  ACTION:  CLERK
Freedom of Information Act – A lengthy document has been received via SALC.  This will be copied to all Councillors and put on the agenda for consideration at the next meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK
Crossmans Solicitors – Letter advising that the license for the Co-op has now been transferred to Timothy Holden and Julie Player

Anonymous Letter re Stansted Airport – Another letter has been received.  Cllr L. Warmington explained it is often the practice of pressure groups to send letter such as this anonymously.

St Eds B.C. – Regarding the new register of electors and stating what type of electoral role the Council are able to request for Council purposes only.  To be ordered.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Eds BC – Change of time of meeting on 7th November to 9am when application in respect of Imogen House, 6 High Street will be discussed

Cllr. Daniels – E-mail sending his apologies to SALC for being unable to attend a St Edmundsbury Area Committee meeting on 4th December 

Sudbury Volunteer Centre – Requesting a donation. Cllr. Neal was concerned they were duplicating what CLASP currently does bur Cllr. R. Warmington explained they deal with more specific areas such as disabilities and themes with a wider remit.  It was generally felt it would be better to support CLASP and local activities as there are no details of how much people in Clare benefit from this organisation.  A letter will be sent stating we appreciate the work they do and asking if they have details of numbers of local people using their service.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Eds. B.C. – Regarding closure of roads due to Christmas lights being switched  on 29th November.

St Eds. B.C. -  Letter and booklet regarding maintenance of watercourses in respect of areas flooding.  The booklet has been circulated and it a question was raised as to whether these booklets were issued to anywhere else such as the library or even if a poster was available.  Clerk will contact St Eds. to enquire.  ACTION:  CLERK
Havebury – Regarding the caravan on Highfield stating that an enforcement order has been served on this.  If this has not  been removed clerk to follow up .  ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH/CLERK

Robert Martin – Further to our letter about a fence erected on his property, letter stating that he does not need planning permission due to the nature of the construction.  Clerk will confirm situation with planning department and write back to him.  ACTION:  CLERK

Sudbury Citizens Advice Bureau – Letter explaining that due to high demand, including giving details of the number of Clare residents they dealt with , they are having to move premises and also asking for a donation.  There was a general feeling that we should help and Cllr. J Smith suggested a donation of £25.  Financial clerk explained how this could be paid from current year accounts.  This proposal was seconded by Cllr R. Warmington and carried unanimously.

St Eds. B.C. – Regarding local plan workshops taking place in Haverhill and Bury St Edmunds on 25th and 26th November.  One place has been booked on each.  Cllr. Neal pointed out we have already had some details of this in the public meeting on 13th November.  Cllr. R Warmington may be able to attend and will advise clerk.  ACTION:  CLLR. R WARMINGTON

7. Finance:

Financial clerk advised there had been an occasion recently when the account had gone overdrawn and therefore he would like Council to consider whether he could have approval for the treasurers account to be monitored via the internet to ensure this does not happen in future.  Monies could also be transferred between accounts in this way.

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk presented these and explained the cheque for CHOC for £1000 has not yet been presented.  This is because it relates to work done in the kitchen which they wanted to complete before presenting the cheque.  Acceptance of these accounts was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr Groom and carried unanimously.  Financial clerk also explained there is a cash flow breakdown on the reverse and he intends to do this every month.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial;
Clive Richard Hesketh – Grave no 1541

Mr & Mrs A P Hines – Grave no 1547

Glynis Angela Stocker – Grave no 1533

Edwin James Meekings – Grave no 1437

8. Committee reports:

(a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that jacket sizes for the street cleaners have now been passed to the clerk to order.  Mr Hines has asked for permission to do a 20 minute stint at the playgroup as Father Christmas.  Cllrs. O & J Smith have both had some problems with Mr Mortlock’s perception of his duties as he seems to feel he is taking over the main part of the job and is therefore trying to change some of his programme of work so this situation needs to be addressed.  They will meet with him and Mr Hines to clarify issues.  Cllr. Groom said he had received complaints from parishioners regarding the path opposite Riverside House in Stoke Road as it is down to single file.  This is land belonging to Dalgety and therefore should be kept clear by them.  In the short term Mr Mortlock will be asked to clear it but the clerk will contact Dalgety to make them aware and suggest that if Council keep it clear perhaps they should pick up the cost as it is their responsibility.  ACTION:  CLERK
(b) Market – Cllr Groom reported it is still a bit erratic with  the dolls house stall becoming a bit more regular, however the domestic goods stall holder is still unsure how long he will continue to come.  Cllr. Neal pointed out that now that the Christmas tree is in place the stallholders having been spreading out further and taking up a lot of parking space.  The amount of space they use will need to be reviewed after Christmas.  It was agreed that for now steps will be taken to ensure they both set up their stalls on the war memorial side of the Christmas tree.
(c) Cemetery- Vice Chairman read through the minutes from the last cemetery committee meeting  which covers most of the bullet points below;
i) Discuss & prepare draft grass and hedgecutting tender – This also links in with item vii) as it was felt that this work could be done by one person appointed as the maintenance person. Cllr. R Warmington said the tendering processes currently taking place for all jobs are very time consuming. Cllr. Neal questioned the size of machinery that would be needed to carry out the wide range of works needed and stated that there needs to be some definition about what can be done with single tools etc.  Cllr. Mison said there are a lot of general complaints about the way the grass in the cemetery is kept.  The cemetery committee will need to prepare a list of the smaller jobs which are done and more details of what a general maintenance person may be required to do.  Financial clerk pointed out that currently when work is tendered for, payments are made on production of an invoice and it may be possible to continue like this but if the person doing the work was doing it on a more regular basis they may need to be employed as an employee of the council so we would need to enquire whether Borough could do a wages run for them which would probably involve some administration costs. 
ii) Removal of soil with JCB – consider best options – Cllr. Mison explained there were about 20 lorry loads of soil to be removed and to do this via the cemetery drive may cause damage to the drive.  To be considered at the next cemetery committee meeting.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE
iii) Levelling of graves tender – discuss – Cllr. Mison explained this may be a difficult job to tender for as they are all a little different.  General feeling was that to have everything too precise may take away from the character of the cemetery.  Cemetery committee will consider further.
iv) Headstones in need of repair – contact concerned parties – Those concerned need to be identified and notified
v) Slabs under W.I. seat – discuss any action – Vice-Chairman reported that they are about to put some slabs under the seat near the cemetery extension.  Everyone was in agreement with this.
vi) Noticeboard – consider repair/replacement – Terry Wheeler is dealing with this currently
vii) Cemetery maintenance person – consider ideas on employing someone  - See item i)
(d) SALC  - No report
(e) Finance – No report
(f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that she has had many positive comments about how good the website is now looking – some saying it even over accentuates the good points about Clare!  There have recently been some problems with changes being made promptly due to updating work Jason Fitzpatrick is doing on the site.  Chairman has said he will speak to Jason Fitzpatrick about this.  We have had contact from Anglia Television regarding a programme they want to do about Clare and clerk is awaiting more information from them.  A poster has been produced to raise awareness of the site and this will be distributed around the town.  Cllr. Groom said he thought the link for the Ancient House had disappeared.  Clerk will check.  ACTION:  CLERK
(g) CLASP – Cllr. J Smith reported that the last meeting had been very positive.  They are having problems finding people to support them but they are determined to continue.  They are considering purchasing an industrial dishwasher for the Old School.   Fundraising is ongoing.  The recent open day at the old Half Moon by the Abbeyfield Trust was very successful and well attended.  Cllr L. Warmington suggested CLASP could write to Suffolk County Council for a donation toward the dishwasher.
(h) CHOC – As Cllr L Stevens not at meeting, no report but  Cllr. R Warmington explained that at their last meeting they had received a huge document concerning health and safety issues in village halls and this has caused problems in some areas.  CLASP would need to consider health and safety issues when installing a dishwasher due to areas around it becoming hot.  There have been some problems recently with the cleaning of the halls but new job descriptions have now been discussed with all people working in the halls.
(i) School governors – No report
(j) Borough Councillors – No report
(k) County Councillors – Cllr. L Warmington explained that the libraries are extending their opening hours to include Sundays.  These are to be treated as a family day.  He has received specific requests from some libraries about what they want – for example Kedington requested a play station games console.  He is concerned about purchasing something like this due to the nature of some of the games which can be played on them.  Local opinion is needed about what sort of things people would like to see in their library on these days and feedback would be appreciated.
Boundary committee – Cllr. L Warmington reported that boundaries are being looked as part of a national commission.  They are currently looking at how Suffolk is divided into divisions and looking at ways to change it to give equal numbers of voters in each division to make representation more equal.  He does not envisage Clare changing very much but surrounding areas may.  This could mean either an increase of decrease in the number of County Councillors.

Cllr. Groom asked Cllr. L Warmington to chase up the car park sign for the Country Park.   

9. Planning:

(a) TCA02/854 – Remove two sycamore trees situated within a conservation area – Cliftons, Nethergate Street, Clare – Recommended approval (as the Borough Tree Officer will look at this also) – Proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by  Cllr. J Smith, carried unanimously.

Cllr. J Smith left the meeting.

(b) SE/02/3563/P – Conversion of offices to form two dwellings (previously approved a single dwelling) – 3 Well Lane, Clare – Recommended refusal due to parking problems associated with creating two properties where there is already no parking for one property.  Proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. Mison, carried by majority decision.  Cllr. Groom abstained

(c) SE/02/3564/LB – Alterations associated with conversion of offices to form two dwellings (previously approved as single dwelling) including installation of staircase. Provision of internal walls including party wall, removal of internal partitions, formation of internal openings and blocking up of window – 3 Well Lane, Clare -Recommended refusal due to parking problems associated with creating two properties where there is already no parking for one property.  Proposed by Cllr. Neal, seconded by Cllr. Mison, carried by majority decision, Cllr. Groom abstained.

Cllr. J Smith re-joined the meeting

(d) SE/02/3711/P – Installation of ATM (cash machine) in front elevation and associated satellite dish on roof of rear elevation – Co-op Store, Market Hill, Clare – Recommended refusal as application now includes satellite dish which would not be in keeping in a conservation area – proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

(e) SE/02/3712/LB - Installation of ATM (cash machine) in front elevation and associated satellite dish on roof of rear elevation and non-illuminated projecting sign – Co-op Store, Market Hill, Clare – Recommended refusal as application now includes satellite dish which would not be in keeping in a conservation area – proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

(f) SE/02/3690/P – Erection of conservatory – The Old Bakery, Callis Street, Clare – Recommended refusal as extends over the curtilage of other buildings in the street and would have an obtrusive impact on nearby properties – proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

Borough decisions

SE/02/3090/P- Mr & Mrs Dunningham – Granted

SE/02/3097/LB – CWS Retail Financial Services – Granted

SE/02/3322/LB – C Mercedes Shier - Granted  

Appeals

SE/02/1745/P – Land to side of Hamlets, Chilton Street, Clare – Mrs A E Frost  

10. Parking in Clare – Comments from parishioners/discuss and decide on any changes necessary-Cllr.  R Warmington had made some notes when reading through the letter from Mrs Etherington regarding their problems with the current parking situation.  Regarding the suggestion of areas being made available for parking by compulsory purchase, this is a scheme that the Borough Council are not keen to undertake.  However parishioners need to think carefully about this as compulsory purchase could affect anybody’s land or premises so it is not a viable option at the present time.  It is important that there is the facility for shoppers to park in Clare so that they can come in and stop near to the shops for a short time then load their cars with any shopping.  This is not just for people living outside of the town but very often for those on the edges of Clare such as the Heights or Westfield who need to bring the car rather than carry many heavy bags of shopping.  By having these parking facilities it keeps the business in Clare.  If this parking was not available it could lead to businesses closing.  If some areas such as the area in the High Street where Mrs Etherington lives were made residential this could be seen as setting a precedent paving the way for other residents to request the areas near their houses were treated the same.  Cllr. J Smith said she has spoken to several of the businesses in Clare and they feel they would lose a lot of business if the restricted parking were lost.  As County Councillor Cllr. L Warmington said he is aware of the views of people from surrounding villages such as Hundon, Stoke by Clare, Stradishall etc who come into Clare to shop and he would not support a reverse of the restricted parking.  Letter will be sent to Mrs Etherington to explain.  ACTION:  CLERK   
11. Suffolk ACRE – Decide on whether to join – It was asked whether CHOC were members but this was not known for sure.  It was felt it could be useful to be a member particularly when undertaking large projects (such as the Playing Field development) as they can be helpful in setting things up.  Clerk to check the cost of joining and put on agenda for next meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK 
12. Management of the nuttery – Report from Councillor Mison – Festive Frolics will be taking place on 30th November which will involve tree dressing, making decorations, making cards etc from 1pm-3pm.  In the new year there will be no new trees planted as there have been some complaints that although the work which has been done is good it is now in need of some maintenance so work will be concentrated on this.  Estimates will be sought for the removal of a large ash tree which the Borough Tree Officer said needed to be removed and it is hoped that once it is felled some seats can be made out of it to be placed in the nuttery.
13. Public meeting re housing & Stansted expansion – Feedback from meeting on 13th November  - The meeting was very constructive and well attended.  There was a strong feeling that social housing is needed and it may be that a survey will need to be done to assess the need in detail.  Details of how this survey could be carried out will be obtained from the speaker at the meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK  Cllr L Warmington felt we should be considering filling in any gaps (such as the area between the telephone exchange and the Granary) before extending the boundaries of the town.  The original discussion on this took place some twelve years ago but now the situation has changed and there is a greater housing need so this needs to be looked at again.  This will be put on the agenda for the next meeting to discuss whether it would be useful to invite someone from the Borough Housing Department to come out and speak at a future Parish Council meeting.  It was felt that any new housing scheme could possibly provide an area where the recycling centre could be placed.  Regarding the planned expansion of Stansted Airport, it was felt it was worth having the meeting to gain more information but it may now be that the Parish Council are not in a position to do very much more, it may be that it is up to individuals who object to make their feelings clear.  Cllr. L Warmington said he has initially been opposed to the expansion but it is important to gain as much information as possible. He said much of the information being provided is lacking in hard facts both as presented at this meeting and the subsequent meeting held by the Clare Society.   
14. Meeting with Clare Society – Feedback from meeting on 12th November – Views were aired and well received.  There is a lot of common ground and both the Parish Council and the Clare Society have the best interests of Clare at heart.  It is hoped that we can work together and have meeting such as this on an annual basis.
15. Clare in Bloom – consider any action necessary to secure future – Cllr. J Smith explained that when she has attended Anglia in Bloom presentations there are many representations from Mayors and Councillors so it is important that the Parish Council are seen to be supporting the project and having a lot of input.  The AGM is coming up in January and this will be put on the agenda for the next meeting to discuss whether the Parish Council could distribute some leaflets about this.  ACTION:  CLERK

16. Steps on Highfield – Discuss any repairs required – Cllr. O Smith reported she has looked at these following a complaint but they are not in need of repair at present.
17. Suffolk Library Sunday Service – update – Sue Vosper the Librarian had requested that this be brought to the attention of the Parish Council that the library will be open on Sundays with the emphasis on this being a family day with games and things that all the family can join in with.
18. Country Park Panel Meeting – feedback – notes from the meeting were distributed.  There were strong feelings about the recycling centre and this will be put on the agenda for January for further discussion, which can then be fed back at the next Country Park panel meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK

19. Maintenance of trees, weeds etc  - areas where work required – the following areas require some attention and Borough and Highways will be contacted as necessary.
-Westfield – the side that faces Stoke by Clare – some trees are blocking light and are in need of pollarding

-8 Gosford Close – the trees in the Police House are getting too big and blocking light – P.C. Parsonson will be contacted regarding this

-Weeds at Highfield – between the kerb and the road

-Station Road – blocked drains outside the social club and at the top of the road outside Mr Wilson’s house

-Well Lane – some of the work planned has still not been done despite the Highways Department being contacted previously about this.  There are still areas marked with yellow lines.

20. Any other business

Churchyard Wall- Cllr Mison said there is now likely to be an increase in the costs for this so it will need to be put on the agenda for the next meeting to go out to tender again.  

ACTION:  CLERK

Ashes being interred in cemetery – some have been interred before permission granted.   Financial clerk to check and follow up.  ACTION:  FINANCIAL CLERK
Christmas Lights – will be turned on at 6pm on Friday 29th November.  As many Councillors as possible to attend to welcome the Mayor of St Edmundsbury, Robert Clifton Brown.  Some help also needed at 5pm with the children in the procession.

Leaves in Nethergate Street – Cllr. Mison was to approach Michael Jacobs about clearing these.   Clerk to remind him.

Insurance for Clare in Bloom and Christmas Lights – St Edmundsbury are covering the lights this year but Cllr. J Smith would like this discussed at the next finance committee meeting.

Yew Trees in churchyard -  need to be reduced – will be discussed at cemetery committee meeting

Market Hill – The gravel will be swept by Highways Department

Police Issues – At the Country Park meeting it was reported there had been some incidents of vandalism and fires in the Country Park including one close to the wardens house.  It was felt matter such as this should be reported to the Parish Council.   A letter will be sent to P.C. Parsonson.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Also there had been a problem with Greene King lorries reversing in dangerous situations which we have not been notified of which will also be discussed with P.C. Parsonson.

Emergency Planning Meeting – Cllr. L Stevens will report at the next meeting.  This will be put as an agenda item.  ACTION:  CLERK/CLLR. L STEVENS
Lollipop Trees opposite Common Street – Mrs Brown , the owner of the property directly opposite the bottom of Common Street has trimmed the two trees and Cllr. O Smith asked whether she was able to do this.  To be discussed with Cllr. Mison who will advise.  ACTION:  CLERK

Recycling Centre – Cllr J Stevens has reported to the clerk that he has spoken to St Edmundsbury regarding this and the main problem seems to be with the 1100 litre bin which is placed there for cardboard only – i.e. boxes that wine bottles come in – however this is being used for all sorts of rubbish.  One option would be to take away the bin and place a notice saying “fly tippers will be prosecuted” but Borough are not convinced that this will solve the problem.  The issue is not helped by the fact that they have trouble getting details of car registrations of those who are illegally dumping things there.  This will need to be addressed when the recycling centre is put on the agenda in January.

Also the pink bags for recycling (this scheme is being trialled in some areas) may reduce the use of the recycling area for some things.

Playing Field – Cllr. J Stevens reported to the clerk that Borough have recommended to cabinet that £25,000 contingency figure be granted this year with the same for next year,  Childrens area and skate board area may also be funded by Borough.

Meeting Closed at 10.25pm

Parishioners comments – Mr Dadd said he has been on the flight deck of an aeroplane coming into land over Stansted and although they are on their descent coming over Clare the higher levels of noise do not start till they are over Thaxted area and this would not change even if the airport was extended.
